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A proposed easement on City land for the expansion ofthe Stephen Richards
Memorial Drive and Mendenhall Loop Road intersection undergoing new
safety improvements.

GENERAL INFORMATION

Applicant: State of Alaska DOTIPF

Property Owner: State of Alaska

Property Address: Stephen Richards Memorial Drive & Mendenhall Loop Road intersection

Legal Description: NIA

Parcel Code No.: 0 Parcel

Site Size: 907 square feet of City land; ~ acre of ROW intersection

Zoning: Right-of-Way

Utilities: Public Water & Sewer

Access: Rights-of-Way

Existing Land Use: Street Intersection

Surrounding Land Use: North - D-15; Glacier View Condominium; Mendenhall Loop Rd.
South - D-15; Sprucewood Mobile Home Park; Stephen Richards

Memorial Drive
East - D-5; Single-Family Common-wall; Haloffway
West - D-15; Glacier View Mobile Home Park; Stephen Richards

Memorial Drive
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In the past 30 years, the Mendenhall Valley region (referred to as the Valley) has been developing
faster than any where else in the borough with large residential neighborhoods. A high percentage of
the borough's population resides in the Valley. With relatively large residential lot sizes, strip mall
commercial development, and separation of land uses, the Valley has developed into suburban, auto­
dependent area. All roads within the Valley eventually lead to Mendenhall Loop Road, as it circles
the greater area. This road is the primary road that provides access to other parts ofthe borough from
within the Valley, and acts as a highway with a high speed limit and traffic volume.

One ofthe many streets bisecting Mendenhall Loop Road is Stephen Richards Memorial Drive (see
vicinity map). This road also bisects the heavily used Riverside Drive on the opposite end. Stephen
Richards Memorial Drive provides one of the few direct connections between Riverside Drive and
Mendenhall Loop Road, making it heavily used. Improvements to this intersection and an easement
across City land is subject of this memorandum.

According to the Juneau Police Department and the State ofAlaska Department ofTransportation &
Public Facilities (DOT/ PF) there have been 13 accidents and 1 fatality involving vehicles and
pedestrians/bicyclists between 1999-2008 at the subject intersection. In addition to that number, there
has been over 20 vehicles accidents between 2002 and 2006, according to DOT/ PF.

ANALYSIS

The focus ofthe project is to improve vehicle efficiency and enhance the pedestrian environment, as
can be read in Attachment B. Drawings of the revised intersection of Stephen Richards Memorial
Drive and Mendenhall Loop Road can be seen in Attachment C. The major improvements being
proposed are:

• Installation of a new left-turn lane on Stephen Richards Memorial Drive,
• Removal ofthe narrow traffic island on Stephen Richards Memorial Drive to accommodate

new left-hand turn lane,
• Installation of a new right-hand turn lane on Mendenhall Loop Road,
• Pulling back the northwest curb, pedestrian pathway, and utility boxes & lights for the new
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right-hand turn lane,
• Re-stripe crosswalks with horizontal bars, and
• Increase pedestrian crossing time across Stephen Richards Memorial Drive (from 4 feet per

second to 3.5 feet).

These improvements involve widening the right-of-way over City property, which will require an
easement (see attachment D). According to Title 49, Land Use Code section CBJ § 49.10.170 (c)
City & Borough land acquisitions, disposals andprojects, the Planning Commission shall review
and make a recommendation to the Assembly on land acquisitions or disposals. The easement
qualifies as a type of land disposal and warranted the subject memorandum review.

Proposed Easement
By widening Stephen Richards Memorial Drive for a new left turn lane, part of the shoulder along
the northern edge of the road will be outside of the existing limits of the right-of-way (ROW) and
across City property. Exactly 907 square feet of a City land would be used as ROW. The DOT/PF
requests an easement over City land for ROW use. See Attachment D for a site location. A letter
from the CBJ Lands & Resources Director, Heather Marlow, (see Attachment E) indicates that the
Lands Committee will provide comments on the proposed easement to the Assembly after receiving
comments from the Planning Commission.

Figure 1: Picture of western end of Stephen Richards Memorial Drive intersecting Mendenhall Loop Road. Narrow island in
road will be removed and the right traffic light pole and curb will be pushed back towards the woods to accommodate a new
left-hand turn lane. Picture provided by Google Street View, dated 2010.
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CONFORMITY WITH ADOPTED PLANS

As stated earlier, the subject memorandum was warranted to discuss the disposal of907 square feet
of CBJ land for new ROW use. Since the review is only for the proposed easement, improvements
outside of the easement are beyond the purview of review for the Community Development
Department but do influence the use of City land. Therefore, staff reviewed the specific
improvements being made and compared them to adopted City plans.

Staff reviewed the project against the 2008 Comprehensive Plan, Draft Safe Routes to School, and
the 2009 Non-Motorized Transportation Plan (NMTP).

The 2008 Comprehensive Plan does not specifically mention improvements or policies affecting the
subject City property or Stephen Richards Memorial Drive. The NMTP recommends a shoulder lane
be provided for bicyclists along the entire stretch of Stephen Richards Memorial Drive. With raised
sidewalks on both sides of the street pedestrians can be accommodated. Shoulder lanes are not
proposed at this time. Also, the NMTP recommends using continental or ladder crosswalk designs
for increased pedestrian safety. The applicant informed staff that the chosen crosswalk striping of
two, parallel bars is consistent with the new 2012 Alaska Traffic Manual Supplement. Therefore,
ladder crosswalk striping is not proposed at this time.

Staff reviewed the Draft Safe Routes to School program in the area of Glacier Valley School. As of
the date of this memorandum, this program is in draft status and cannot be used for regulatory
purposes but does have pertinent information. The Glacier Valley School is located 1~ blocks away
and generates student foot traffic in the neighborhood, including the subject intersection. Staffdoes
not have any data indicating how many students and general pedestrians use this intersection or
which crosswalk(s) is used most often. The Draft Safe Routes to School program lists the following
improvements for this intersection to improve pedestrian safety:

• Using 1-2 crossing guards,
• Adding pedestrian overpass,
• Adding a pedestrian island/ median, and
• Decreasing the turning radius by adding curb bulb-outs

The applicant responded to each ofthese improvements in an email correspondence, as can be read
in Attachment B. DOT/PF states that crossing guards are not part of their projects, but could be
considered as a separate action. The applicant also states that adding an overpass is not warranted at
this time due to low use, and does not plan on replacing the overpass that used to be nearby until it
was removed a few years ago. Further, constructing a pedestrian island/ median bulb-out would be
too substantial ofa change to the design and would require additional environmental consideration.
Therefore, they do not want to make that improvement. A pedestrian island/median bulb-out was
previously considered but later removed. Lastly, the applicant indicates that by adding a second
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crosswalk ramp (typical wheel chair ramp) at the northwest corner of the intersection, the crossing
angle between the northwest and northeast corners of Mendenhall Loop Road will be straightened.
This will also reduce the crossing distance for pedestrians. This ramp can be seen in both drawings of
Attachment C.

HABITAT

As stated earlier, Stephen Richards Memorial Drive will be widened for a new left-hand turn lane.
Attachment D shows the expanded ROW on City and private lands. What is not shown is Duck
Creek west ofthe City land. This is an anadromous creek and protected by a 50-foot no development
setback. If any construction requires the removal of substantial vegetation, an approved Variance
shall be obtained prior to construction.

FINDINGS

Modifying the intersection to improve safety is the purpose of the project. Crossing CBJ property
with a proposed easement is needed. As stated earlier, there have been many accidents involving
pedestrians and automobiles. The project will extend the crossing distance and time to allow
additional time for pedestrians to cross between the northwestern and southwestern corners of the
intersection across Stephen Richards Memorial Drive. A new crosswalk ramp on the northwestern
corner will straighten distances and reduce the crossing time between the northwestern and
northeastern corners of Mendenhall Loop Road.

The project does not achieve all the goals of the Draft Safe Routes to School program or the 2009
Non-Motorized Transportation Plan but the intersection will be somewhat safer for pedestrians than
current conditions. Overall, the need for the easement is substantiated by improving the intersection.

RECOMMENDATION

It is recommended the Planning Commission adopt the Director's analysis and findings and
recommend the approval ofthe intersection modifications and the use ofCity property for expanded
right-of-way.



Aerial photo taken June 2006

PROPOSAL: A proposed easement on City land for the expansion of the Stephen Richards Memorial
Drive and Mendenhall Loop Road intersection undergoing new safety improvements.

FILE NO.: CSP2012 0002 APPLICANT: State of Alaska DOT/PF

TO: Adjacent Property Owners PROPERTY OWNER: City &Borough of Juneau

HEARING DATE: February 28,2012

HEARING TIME: 7:00 PM

PLACE: ASSEMBLY CHAMBERS
Municipal Building
155 South Seward Street
Juneau, Alaska 99801

PROPERTY OWNERS PLEASE NOTE:

PARCEL NO.:

ACCESS:

LOCATION:

N/A

Mendenhall Loop Road

Stephen Richards Memorial Dr.1
Mendenhall Lp. Rd. intersection

You are invited to attend this Public Hearing and present oral testimony. The Planning Commission will also consider
written testimony. You are encouraged to submit written material to the Community Development Department no later
than 8:30 A.M. on the Wednesday preceding the Public Hearing. Materials received by this deadline are included in the
information packet given to the Planning Commission a fe\IV days before the Public Hearing. Written material received
after the deadline will be provided to the Planning Commission at the Public Hearing.

If you have questions, please contact Eric Feldt at 907-586-0764, or e-mail: eric_feldt@cLjuneau.ak.us
Date printed: February 16, 2012
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DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
AND PUBLIC FACILITIES

SOUTHEAST REGION DESIGN & ENGINEERING SERVICES
RIGHT OF WA Y SECTION

January 13,2012

City and Borough of Juneau
155 S. Seward Street
Juneau, Alaska 99801
Attn: Dale Pernula, CDD Director

Benjamin Lyman, Planner II

Dear Mr. Pernula and Mr. Lyman:

SEAN PARNELL, GOVERNOR

6860 GLACIER HIGHWA Y

PO Box 112506

JUNEAU, AK 99811-2506

PHONE: (907) 465-2837

TTYITDD: (800) 770-8973

TOLL FREE: (800)575-4540

Department of Transportation and Public Facilities (DOT) is planning a safety improvement project
for Stephen Richards Memorial Drive and Mendenhall Loop Road. DOT will remove the intersection
island on Stephens Richards Drive to allow for new crosswalk and a left turn lane. DOT will relocate
the traffic signal and luminaire pole to allow for a right turn lane on Mendenhall Loop Road.

DOT needs a 907 square foot permanent right-of-way easement on property owned by the City and
Borough of Juneau (City). See attached drawing.

Given the benefit to the City of the improvement from this project, I would inquire that the City
donates the necessary easement. Under 23 C.F.R. 710.505 - 23 C.F.R. 710.507, you are entitled to
receive just compensation for the property and that you have the right to an appraisal. DOT has
determined that no appraisal is necessary because the value is estimated not to be more than $10,000.
The following language will also be part of our documentation:

"The City and Borough of Juneau hereby elects to donate certain interest in real property to the State
of Alaska, Department of Transportation and Public Facilities (DOT/PF) for the Stephens Richards
Safety & Capacity Improvements project #687401 FHWA# HHE-0966(26) referenced as parcel E-2.
The City is made voluntarily and with full knowledge of our entitlement to receive just
compensation. The City also releases DOTIPF from the obligation of preparing an appraisal of this
donated parceL"

"Get Alaska Moving through service and infrastructure"

ATTACHMENT B



I.ve attached a Preliminary set of plans and as parcel plat describing the easement as E-2 containing
907 square feet. We hope to handle this as expeditiously as possible, please feel free to contact me if
you need anything.

Thank you,

Debby Stephens
Right of Way Agent
DOT&PF/SE Region
PO Box 112506, Juneau, Ak 99811
800-575-4540 ~ 907-465-6216 Fax
907-465-2837 Direct Line
debra.stephens@alaska.gov

2



Page 1 of3

Eric Feldt

From: Epstein, David B (DOT) [david.epstein@alaska.gov]

Sent: Friday, February 10, 2012 10:15 AM

To: Eric Feldt

Cc: Stephens, Debra L (DOT)

Subject: RE: Stephen Ruchards Questions

I hope this

twill be

you with the commiSSion. If
to be assistance.

it- me and

•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••

..... T'Annr\V'\ iJ$rn""<lV'riC' intersection has the iVt'lM'V"~"'T Ui/Otrrn'rAri

'o.I'-I'L.J..... • '-_ ...., z···, ,.... Between 2002 2006
141"'i"''''\t"'hl"\t''

Nine crashes, including

Road onto one of the

and one bicycle crash (one

occurred between 4:45 PM and 6:32 PM.

intersection
nru"'t"hlP"\t"\IU"'\r4 in the

HllljIV~;I~ shows

The East and West approaches

and to each other.

approach to clear
tI''lC'1''O~N of concurrent

This project would remove

install protected only

Road. A turn

on the Haloff approach will go a

and a Left lane. The Northwest corner will

providing more perpendicular A f>.I ...... _ ...... .J\,..

islands would be reconfigured} and a signal

2/10/2012
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The
The

lines
an that is

David B. P.E.
LJ'nn~lnn""l Traffic &
Alaska DOT&PF - -...#'-J .......... ''--J'-'I.J ...

907-465-4483
Email: david.epstein@alaska.gov

From: Epstein, David B (DOT)
Sent: Friday, February 10, 2012 7:49 AM
To: 'Eric_Feldt@ci.juneau.ak.us'
Cc: Stephens, Debra L (DOT)
Subject: Stephen Ruchards Questions

Eric,

Deb Stephens asked me to reply to your email of yesterday regarding the Stephen Richards project. In it you
posed several questions, which I would like to address.

The placement of crossing guards at an intersection is not something we do as part of a project. It might be
considered in a separate action, such as a Safe Routes to Schools initiative.

We will not be adding (or replacing) a pedestrian overpass as part of this project. From what I understand, the
recently-destroyed pedestrian overpass on Loop Road was not used very much and the Department currently
has no plans to replace it.

The marked crosswalks at Stephen Richards and Loop Road will be of the transverse line style and not the
"ladder rung" style. This is in conformance with Section 3B.18 of the 2012 Alaska Traffic Manual Supplement.

The project design is nearing completion inclusion of a pedestrian island/median would require additional
environmental consideration. The need for such a facility was considered early in the design process but was

not adopted.

Thank you for your input. Please contact me if you have further questions.

Sincerely,

David B. Epstein, P.E.
Regional Traffic & Safety Engineer
Alaska DOT&PF - Southeast Region
907-465-4483 office/907-209-7995 cell
Email: david.epstein@alaska.gov

2/10/2012
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NEW PAVEMENT EDGE
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MODIFY ISLANDS ON 80TH NORTH
AND SOUTH APPROACHES TO
ALLOW FOR OREATER LEfT TURN
QUEUE: LENGTHS

t,
~
(
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INSTALL NEW LEfT TURN LANE

{

INSTALL CULVERT EXTENSION

REMOVE ISLAND

STEPHEN RICHARDS DRIVE

1. STATIONING IS IN METRIC
2. INTERSECTION ISLANDS WtLL NEED TO BE RECONSTRUCTED TO ALLOW FOR

NEW CROSSWAL.K tOCAnONS AND PROPER PLACEMENT or LEfT TURN LANES
ON STEPHEN RICHARDS AND HAlOFf.

3. TWO CURB RAMPS WILL BE fNSTALLED ON NORTHWEST CORNER.
4. NEW LOOP DETECTORS (VIDEO) SHAll BE INSTAllED AS R£OUIRED.
5. PHASING ON STEPHEN RICHARDS AND HAlOH WILL NOT CHANGE.
6. PHASING ON ME:NOENHALL LOOP ROAD WIll TRANSITION FROM

PROTECTED-PERt.UTTED Len TURNS TO PROTECTED ONLY LEn TURNS.
INSTAlL NfW SIGNAL INDlCA'nONS AND ASSEMBliES AS REQUIRED.
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PHASE DIAGRAM

2. SIGNAl HEADS SHOWN ON THIS SHEET HAVE
ElEEN RE~NA.MED SINCE THE ORIGINAL PROJECT
CONSTRUCTED IN 2000. THiS IS TO CLARIFY
WHICH SIGNAL HEADS SERVE WHICH PHASES.

3. TRAFFIC lOOPS AND LEAD-IN CONDUCTORS ARE
PRESENT AT THIS INTERSECTION. LEAVE ALL.

4. INSTAll All NECESSARY VIDEO DETECTION
EQUIPMENT IN THE TRAFFIC SIGNAL CABINET AS
DESCRIBED IN SECTIONS 660 MID 740 OF THE
SPECIAL PROVfSIONS.

31+00
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1. REMOVE JUNCTION BOX 4. ABANDON IN PLACE
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exiSTING SIGNAl POLE 1. ABANDON IN PLACE
CONDUIT BETWEEN JUNCTION BOX 4 AND
EXISTING JUNCTION BOX 1A.

NOTES:
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NHN Mendenhall Loop Rd.

Fraction of Block A, Field Acres
OWNER:

City and Borough of Juneau
155 S. Seward Sf.
Juneau, AI( ·99801
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CITY/BOROUGHOF

TO: Assemb~y

FROM:

D·ATE:

Heather Marlow,

17,2012

and Resources

Donation

ADOT/PF has use of approximately 907
property that
from to Stephen
Borough of Juneau receiv property (Block A., Field Acres Subdivision) in
2006 as thea pri'vate donation~ property is substantially encumbered by
DuckCreelK plain areas, and includes existing right of way
easements aiong Mendenhall 'The property was Open
Space by Assembly. area is not anticipated to negativelyimp,act Duck
Cre:ek.or

ADOTIPFhas that the CBJ l'""or.......'U~ ........

as the project is a benefit to the community.
lang.ua·ge.:

easement no charge,
the following

53.09.610 (a) Disposal to governmental agency_ The lease, sale or other
disposal ofmunicipal land or resources may be made to a state or fed.eral agency
for·lessth·an appraised value provided the assembly approves th·e terms and
conditions of such disposal by resolution.

project will also be considered by the Planning Commission, for conformity to
existing and reguJations~ The recommendation the Committee
and the Planning be forwarded to Ass,embly for
c·onsideralion ADOT/PFproject as wen as the approxi:mately 907
squ.are at for a right of way easement at no cost

I recommend that the Lands 'Committee 'forward a motion of the
Assembly for a resolution todon.ate approximately 907 square feet of Block. A, Fjeld
Acres Subdivision to ADOT/PF for a right of way easement.

.C.1

ATTACHMENT E


